Appendix 1

INTERIM AUDIT MEMORANDUM 2000/01

CORE PROCESSES

MAIN ACCOUNTING SYSTEM

Issue

Officers have not been checking that all the entries in the accounting system balance.  Upon our request reports were produced to demonstrate this.  However, officers are unable to prove that the reports pick up all the entries on the system.

Effect

Without regular checks that the system balances errors may go undetected for some time and then be difficult and time consuming to correct.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R1
The integrity of the reports that demonstrate the system is in balance should be proved.
An exercise is being carried out to review all control accounts that are necessary to guarantee the integrity of the accounting system.  This review is being focused on:-

· Control account requirements

· Method of posting to the account

· Frequency of reconciliation

· Officer responsible for reconciliation

· Reporting requirements

It is intended that this report will be produced by the end of April 2002 and all the conclusions/ recommendations will be implemented with effect from the 1st May 2002.

There is no doubt that the major systems ie creditors, payroll and cash will be subject to a monthly reconciliation.

Reports have been run periodically that prove that the debit and credit entries balance within the system.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R2
The reports should be run daily and a procedure should be put in place to correct any imbalance identified.


See answer to R1.

Issue

We were unable to carry out independent checks on the integrity of the report ourselves because the Authority does not have sufficient information on the data layout within the system.

Effect

The lack of information on data layout within the system means that it is difficult to carry out interrogations and to ensure that existing interrogations are correct.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R3
Further information should be obtained on the data layout within the new system.
Details of the data layout within the system will be taken up with the suppliers, SAP, with a view to improving the transparency of information which proves the integrity of the reports produced.



Issue

Some feeder systems into the accounting system are now integrated and the officers no longer ensure that the correct totals feed into the accounting system.

Effect

There may be errors in the values input into the accounting system by feeder systems.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R4
The value of input from all feeder systems should be subject to agreement by the most appropriate member of staff.
See answer to R1.



Issue

The accounting system should contain ‘control accounts’ which should be easily reconciled to prove that the entries in the accounting system agree to the entries in subsidiary systems.

Effect

The absence or inadequacy of regular reconciliations could lead to incorrect entries in the accounting system.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R5
Input to the main accounting system should be reviewed to ensure that wherever possible it is posted through a control account.
See answer to R1.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R6
Control accounts should be structured to ensure that they are quickly and easily reconciled to subsidiary records.


See answer to R1.

Issue

The subsidiary systems should be subject to agreement to independent records.  For example the Authority aims to reconcile the bank control account to cash book and cash book to bank statement.  Other areas that should be considered for similar reconciliations include :

· purchase ledger control to purchase ledger, purchase ledger accounts to suppliers statements

· stores control account to stock records and to stock takes

Effect

Failure to undertake regular reconciliations may result in incorrect entries posted in the accounts going undetected.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R7
Subsidiary records should be subject to regular reconciliation to independent evidence.


See answer to R1.

Issue

The main accounting system is updated by a large number of journals.  Some of the journals are necessary because of the nature of the system.  As they are input entries that are supported by a non-integrated feeder system, they are effectively prime entries.  Others are traditional journal entries which make adjustments to prime entries.

Effect

It is not possible to readily distinguish between the different types of entries, reducing the control that can be easily exercised over the main accounting system.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R8
Journal entries should be reviewed and structured to make it easy to identify the different types of journal.


There are currently 83 journal transfer identification indicators available for use on the SAP accounting system.  A review of the use and number if these indicators is to be carried out during 2002/2003.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R9
The authorisation required for the different types of journal should be reviewed.


The majority of journal transfers carried out are completed by accountancy staff and are in respect of final accounts work.  These journals invariably use the same identification type. The ability to post journals is restricted to specific users of the system e.g. accountants

Issue

It is possible to post entries into past accounting periods.

Effect

Entries can be posted into periods that have already been reported or into accounts for periods that have already been reconciled.  Consequently there is a danger that some entries may be omitted from financial reports altogether.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R10
Accounting periods should be closed to a strict timetable to facilitate prompt reporting and control.


Accountancy periods are now being closed on a monthly basis with only the current month and the preceding month being open for postings.

BUDGETARY CONTROL

SOCIAL SERVICES - CHILDREN LOOKED AFTER

Issue

Expenditure in this area has been a major cause of budget problems in recent years.  The budget for 2000/01 was based on the 1999/00 budget increased at the rate that was experienced in 1999/00.  The 2001/02 budget was similarly based.

Effect

The budget is based on past experience and does not attempt to look at future expectations.  We accept that it is impossible to predict accurately the demand for this service.  However, there are indicators that could be collected and used to inform the budget setting process.  Examples include an age profile of the children in care and on an assessment based on the case history of those children not yet looked after who may go into care in the next 12 months.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R11
Further information should be collected to help inform the estimate of what is likely to happen to children in care.
The budget for 2000/01 was set after a detailed analysis of the projected demand (ie increase in number of children looked after) and an estimate of the supply resource to meet demand (ie number of Foster Carers, internal residential home numbers and outside placements).

The budget for 2001/02 was set after considering the trend of intake during the early part of 2000/01.

Although it is accepted that further qualitative information could be useful, there isn’t a recognised model that accurately projects the likely number of children that will enter the looked after system.

Resources will be devoted to this activity if a proven model can be identified.

CARE IN THE COMMUNITY

Issue

There is an ever increasing demand for care and the Authority is experiencing difficulty in managing the demand.  There have been some measures put in place that are helping to keep demand under control.

Effect

If demand is not controlled there will be additional pressures on other areas of the budget.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R12
The Authority should continue to closely monitor the budget with the panel and the current practice of releasing half of the budget when a user dies.
The policy of using half the funding released when a service user leaves the service was continued for the first 3 months of 2001/02.

The policy was a temporary mechanism to bring expenditure back in line with a fixed budget resource.

The outturn expenditure for 2001/02 was back in line with budget provision so the policy was discontinued.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R13
The SOSCIS system should be updated in a timely and regular manner to provide accurate management information as soon as possible.
The SOSCIS system has been replaced by CareFirst as the Directorate’s client information system.  It is agreed that the system will be kept as up to date as possible.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R14
Steps should be taken to gather information to aid the future prediction of demand, which could supplement the current budgeting technique which is based on historic or current demand.
Information has been gathered in the form of the Older People Strategy commissioned in 2000/01.

The Strategy analyses demand for services using the demographic projections, current service developments etc.  This document is being used to inform the medium to longer term shape of service provision required.



EDUCATION - SEN TRANSPORT

Issue

The budget is based on the previous years actual.  Where officers felt that the previous years provision was inadequate or did not meet Council policy it was felt there was no point in proposing a higher budget as resources would not be available to fund it.

The budget is not based on the “cost drivers” (numbers of children and cost per child) and so it is not possible to carry out any more meaningful monitoring than the total cost against total budget.

There have been changes to the criteria for qualifying for transport, which it is thought will reduce the amount of transport provided.  There does not appear to have been a comparison of the cost of transport under the old and new rules for the current demand to quantify the effect of the changes.

It is thought that delegating transport budgets to schools will reduce the spend.  The effect of the “more responsible spending” and the loss of economies of scale have not been quantified.

Effect

Unless budgets are properly based it makes their meaningful monitoring through the year almost impossible.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R15
Budgets should be based on projected future demands not historic costs.  Future demand projections should include sensible estimates for factors which affect demand, to allow more meaningful budget monitoring to be carried out.


Budget projections for school transport are being revised.  A methodology of identifying routes and cost per route is being developed and will feed into budget decisions.  Whilst monitoring will continue at the higher level it is anticipated that the route costing data will be used in explaining any variations.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R16
Where policies are changed to reduce demand, the levels of demand under both the old and new policies should be evaluated to ensure that the change has the desired effect.


Agreed.

This will be implemented as part of any future changes in policies.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R17
The reasons for the expected changes to budgets following delegation should be identified and quantified to ensure that future budgets are set at the correct level.


An exercise is being carried out with Springwood Primary School to verify that the correct level of budgets are set/delegated and that future budgets will be demand led at an appropriate level.  The amalgamation of the 3 primary schools onto one site has resulted in transport efficiencies which are currently estimated in the region of £80,000 per annum.



DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

COMMERCIAL RENTS

Issue

The directorate estimated that the commercial rent income for 2000/01 would be £3.4 million, but because of pressures to produce a balanced budget they were included in the budget at £3.8 million.

Effect

Unless budgets are properly based it makes their meaningful monitoring through the year almost impossible.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R18
The budget should be based on a realistic projection of the rents that are likely to be collected in the budget year, and should incorporate both rent increases from due date and realistic estimations for letting empty property.
It should be noted that the actual rents for 2000/01 were approximately £3.8m in accordance with the revised budget figure.  This was brought about because of the slippage in the disposal of some sites and a couple of large surrender values which were not expected.

It is accepted that budget allocations should be based on realistic assumptions but particular budget pressures required some slightly optimistic projections to be made.  Nevertheless budget monitoring reports picked the issue up early in the course of the year and even though the budget may have been overstated it did not prevent accurate and meaningful monitoring to take place.

The budget is now based on a realistic estimate but it has to be accepted that rent income could always be affected by the asset disposal programme during the year.




RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R19
Finance officers should continue to develop their spreadsheets and include empty properties and rent review dates to improve management information and analysis.
The introduction of SAP has improved monitoring as each rent now has a separate cost centre code.  The Directorate is moving from its current in-house system and monitoring will be improved further when the property management module on SAP is introduced.



Issue

There appears to be consideration to move from collecting rents quarterly in advance to monthly in arrears by direct debit.

Effect

A move to collecting rent monthly in arrears would be detrimental to cash flow.  Under the existing system the Authority could still make arrangements to pay monthly in exceptional circumstances.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R20
Any moves towards monthly direct debits should be resisted.
It is accepted that such a move would be detrimental to cash flow if all rents were paid on time.  In reality there is a high level of arrears in respect of commercial rents and collection by monthly direct debit is being considered to improve the collection rate.  It is felt that it would be easier to manage arrears with a monthly payment process as problems should be picked up more quickly.  It is pointed out that a change to collection procedures is being considered only for new tenants at this stage.



CLOSEDOWN PROCEDURES

Issue

The accounts have been successfully closed down for at least the last 5 years and the plan for this year mirrors the previous closedowns.  The effect that the new accounting system will have on the process cannot be quantified at the moment.

Effect

New requirements as a result of the new accounting system may adversely affect the closedown process.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R21
The closedown timetable should be closely monitored to ensure that any slippage does not effect the meeting of statutory deadlines.
The closedown timetable for 2000/01 was monitored very closely as has been the case in previous years.  It became obvious early on in the process that there would be problems in meeting the statutory deadlines and resources were directed accordingly.  Even so the statutory deadline for closure was missed by 5 weeks but it is felt that in view of the circumstances this delay is considered to be reasonable.

It is however pointed out that some particularly long standing difficult problems were resolved eg reconciliation of school capital indebtedness and reconciliation of school balances and this undoubtedly will improve closure timescales in future years.



FINANCIAL ASPECTS OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

LEGALITY

Issue

The Head of Law and Administration has not formally defined his role and responsibilities as the Authority’s monitoring officer.

Effect

There may be uncertainty within the Council over the monitoring officer role.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R22
The Head of Law and Administration should prepare a report setting out his role and responsibilities as monitoring officer.
It has been agreed that, alongside the review of the Constitution and the introduction of Governance Arrangements within the City Council, a report will be prepared setting out the role and responsibilities of the Monitoring Officer.



Issue
Due to staffing levels, the legal Division cannot undertake a comprehensive review of all departmental activities to ensure that proposals of questionable legality are identified.

Effect

The Authority may inadvertently enter into an illegal transaction.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R23
The plans to strengthen the Legal Division’s arrangements for identifying potential legal issues should be implemented.
The Legal Division has now received additional resources and therefore, the identification of potential legal issues should be more easily identified.  A system of Minute and Agenda Reviews is to be prepared and will be fully operational by the end of April 2002.



Issue
Officers do not keep a formal record of minute and agenda reviews.

Effect

There is no record of the monitoring activities that have been carried out by staff.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R24
Legal officers should keep a record of minute and agenda reviews together with details of any action taken.


See answer to R23.

INTERNAL FINANCIAL CONTROLS

Issue

In the event of computer disaster the Authority has contracts in place to run its systems on another providers computer.  The disaster recovery procedure has not been tested.

Effect

If the procedures do not work effectively, the Authority will not be able to fully function.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R25
The disaster recovery procedure should be tested.
Disaster recovery tests have recently been carried out on the CareFirst and EMS systems.

A SAP disaster recovery test is planned for three days at the end of April 2002 whilst Housing is earmarked for May 2002.



Issue

There have been problems in recent years accounting for VAT.

Effect

Errors in accounting have led to the Authority suffering financial penalties.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R26
The Authority should consider commissioning a health check of its tax affairs.
It is pointed out that there has only been one problem in accounting for VAT and that occurred in the accounts for 1999/00.

It should also be mentioned that as a result of protracted discussions and the submission of various requests for mitigation the amount of penalties was reduced substantially and a request for a discretionary reduction in the amount of interest paid has been submitted to Customs and Excise.  The City Council has now entered an arrangement with one of the large accountancy firms to provide a VAT helpline and a partial exemption calculation coupled with a VAT healthcheck has also been arranged.



PREVENTION AND DETECTION OF FRAUD

Issue

The Authority currently uses two asset registers to record and account for its fixed assets.

Effect

There is a duplication of effort and the possibility of differences between the records held on the two systems.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R27
The development of an asset register module on the SAP system should be considered.
The development of a new asset register and capital accounting module is being reviewed at present.  A report will be produced for consideration by the e-merge project board.

Issue

At the time of the audit, a Staff Code of Conduct had been compiled but not issued.

Effect

The issuing of the Code would make it easier to enforce acceptable standards on members of staff.


RECOMMENDATION
RESPONSE

R28
The Staff Code of Conduct should be issued and its implied duties included in future staff induction courses.
The Code of Conduct was introduced towards the end of 2001 and all staff received a letter outlining the new arrangements and notices were distributed for various notice boards.

A number of briefing sessions have been run to support the implementation and ongoing support is continuing to deal with queries and points of clarification.

Supplementary information has been issued in respect of gifts and hospitality.

Where appropriate reference to the Code is being included in recruitment, induction and training arrangements.

The Code will be reviewed/evaluated in June and December 2002.
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